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Autism Way Forward Meeting

14th March 2018
Lees Suite
10am – 12pm

Chair – Cllr G Alexander, Deputy Lead Member for Social Care and Safeguarding

	Present: 
	Claire Hooley 
	Service Manager – Commissioning, Quality and Safeguarding

	
	Cathy Williams 
	Parent, representative of POINT

	
	Saira Khan
	Business Support (minutes)

	
	Debbie Gainsborough 
	Parent and POINT, Oldham 

	
	John King
	CLDT Team Manager

	
	Sonja Jones
	Right Start Additional Needs Advisor and Yearly Years Professional 

	
	Sharon Roscoe 
	Oldham Support For Careers In Autism

	
	David Lloyd 
	Team Manager, LD and Autism Team

	
	Debbie Messam
	Resource Manager

	
	Dr Kishore
	Paediatrician Consultant

	Apologies:
	Debbie Burton
Maria Barber
	Educational Psychologist
Quest Team, ASD Coordinator

	
	Shirley Murray
	Parent

	
	Louise Herniman 
	Commissioning Project Manager, Oldham CCG

	
	Cllr J Harrison 

	Lead Member for Social and Safeguarding

	
	Susannah Meakin
	Head of Service, LD and MH, OMBC

	
	Mark Warren
	Director, ASC

	
	Mari Saeki
	GMAC

	
	Anne Wood
	Training consultant, OMBC



	




	1) Welcome From Chair

	Cllr Ginny Alexander welcomed all to the meeting. Introductions were made from the attendees and apologies were given.


	Did not get to meet in January as there was a high number of apologies.  Also a high number of apologies received for the meeting today, some that were received quite late.  This will need to be looked at as these meetings need to be given a priority if Oldham is to meet its ambitions set out in the Autism Strategy.

	2) Minutes From the Last Meeting


	Cllr Ginny Alexander recapped the previous Minutes to ensure they were a True and Accurate record.

Actions from Previous Meeting: 

Page 3 Action for SEND 
Action Plan a lot of it covered in the Health and Wellbeing Board briefing that will be discussed later on in the meeting. 
Autism training update is on the agenda but Maria Barber has advised Claire that she may not be able to attend the meeting due to a prior commitment, if Maria is not able to attend we will defer this item to the next meeting.
 
3) Autism Briefing 
A Health and Wellbeing board is a statutory function for each locality to have it.  It is mandatory for the director of social care to be there as well as Councillors, police, representatives from health etc.  It is for senior managers from the health and social care sector to attend and direct on issues raised within that locality.  As we are over a year in from the Autism Strategy being published a briefing to HWB Board has been provided to outline what has been achieved and what is left to be achieved for the remaining 2 years of the strategy.

· An overview of the Oldham Autism Strategy 
· What we have achieved, there has been a lot achieved and still a lot left to do.  
· CH went through it.  Susannah Meakin is the ASC Autism lead for the borough – a statutory function for each LA to have in place.  
· Reviewed terms and conditions of Health and Social care contracts 
· Working towards being an integrated HSC commissioning team with the local authority commissioning team due to move across to Ellen House in April 2018.  
· Diagnosis and Post Diagnosis- The subgroup met and broke down into sections.  We have done this with the approach of different age groups (pre-school, school, and 16+) then this will be sectioned off further to have pathways for practitioners, individuals with autism and their family members.
· We have identified some gaps from education both from the local authority in attending the meetings as well as schools attending.. 
· Getting the Right Support at the Right time – We know the links with the schools with special needs but not the other schools as they have become academies.   Supporting employment and looking to support people into employment is something that we are currently working on.  We are also aware that the Job Centre Plus have recruited specialist advisors whose role is to support people with learning disabilities and autism into employment opportunities; we need to engage with them and ask them to attend the meetings to coordinate this work.  Housing providers have asked if we can provide them with reasonable adjustment guidelines so they know how to support people. 
· Better Information and Awareness – Developed training packages and initially focused on Autism awareness sessions.  Six sessions delivered to 105 people from various health and social care professions/organisations.  We know that this is a small percentage when looking at the population of Oldham and we would like to roll this out further.  We are working on developing the (Oldham?) Autism friendly award but aware that the Greater Manchester Autism Consortium (GMAC) is also looking at how they can support this across Greater Manchester.  Can look at business and organisations to recognise the work they do in supporting people with autism.  We have visited Liverpool to see how they have done this.  Working with Greater Manchester consortium as they are creating an Autism friendly and to see what strategy they put into place and then see how we can implement this. 
· The main message for this work is to continue so that momentum is not lost.  We need to get the commitments and to sustain.  May need to consider the change of time of meeting as we have not been able to get education involved and one reason is that the meetings are held during school time.    
· Transitions into the adulthood is also a priority area and links in to Autism, although Autism is not the only factor when considering transitions (i.e. CIN, Learning Disabilities etc.).  There is a separate Transitions workstream that autism needs to be part of  and we need to acknowledge there are a lot of things going on at the same time.  
· Tuesdays and Wednesdays seem like a bit of struggle as there are a lot of meetings.  CH to check with others to see which day is better for meetings.
· One thing to consider is the amalgamation of the Learning Disability Partnership Board and the Autism Way Forward meetings as there are a lot of cross overs between what is discussed and whether the consideration needs to be to join them up.  For example, over a three hour meeting, the 1st hour could be  the LDPB, the middle hour could be cross overs and the last hour could be focused on the autism strategy.    This would be beneficial to the individuals and professionals that are attending both meetings.    Have dedicated time to cover each of the topics and to make sure the different topics are differentiated.  The sub groups have been looked at and some of them can be merged.  LH has looked at Diagnosis and Post diagnosis and has spoken to the team members it has been agreed that this meeting will be suspended until they are required to meet again to discuss a particular issue. 
· Better information is currently focused on training and getting the packages in place. 
· Joined commissioning will need to focus on completing a Joint Strategic Needs Analysis and may not need to meet on a bi-monthly basis. The last meeting took place in January 2018.
· It was suggested that to enable education (schools) to attend the meetings they would need to start at 3pm but this would then be a struggle for parents.  It was also suggested that an evening meeting could take place which the professionals would struggle with.  From the education side it would be the head or deputy who would need to attend and they should be able to attend during the day.
· It was asked that how should we go about engaging adults with Autism?  When we had the first workshop and lots of people attended and need to get people interested again.  Getting better of engaging parents via POINT.  If the schools are engaged and understanding the autism strategy they can invite parents and carers.  Lots of schools have the school council and could get them involved in this meeting.
· Sharon Roscoe said she has three people who are autistic and attend and she could get them involved.  We could get feedback from them.  To follow up.
· Claire asked the group to check the recommendations on page 6 and 7 to see if there is anything else which needs to be included and/or comments to be made.  As the Diagnosis group is suspended for the time being it was discussed some members of that group may want to attend another group.  CH will speak to LH about this. 
· MioCare attended an event in Blackburn and picked up a lot of information on how to become autism friendly. 
· It was mentioned that we need to consider whether additional investment is required to ensure Oldham is Autism Friendly.  
· A question was asked as to what support is available to a parent-carer of a child with autism?  At POINT they deliver training for parents and there is no workshop for children.  At Healthy Young Minds they can have a discussion with the child if they feel this is necessary.  Difficult to get support from Healthy Young Minds, would the support be available through POINT.  
· The DR said that once a child has received an autism diagnosis she struggles what to tell the child or parent what support is available.  As an adult there is not a lot of support available.  Healthy Young Minds work with them until they are 16 and no one else to pick it up until 19.  It is know that sometimes parents are asking doctors to say there child has LD so they can get more support.  


	4) Diagnosis Pathway 
LH sent an update for the meeting: The Diagnosis and Post Diagnosis subgroup met and broke the pathway down into sections. We have done this with the approach of different age groups (pre-school, school, and 16+) then this will be sectioned off further to have pathways for service users/carers and pathways for professionals to use. The easy read concept will try to be maintained on the service user pathway as there is no point publishing a pathway that can’t be followed. Once completed it will be sent to the professionals from the various organisations to approve accuracy before being published to the public. 


	5) Autism Awareness Training:
The training session which Maria B held were very well attended.  There were people from the library services, Positive Steps, Business Support, Health Visitors and from the community Hubs.  There was mixed feedback from people as some people had knowledge whilst others didn’t.  

	

	ACTION: 
.  To discuss and go through the feedback and see what other training could be offered in the next sub group meeting.  


	6.)Greater Manchester Autism Consortium updates

	· Mari not been able to attend and has sent an update. 
· CH went through the following 2 documents.


[bookmark: _MON_1584782721]
· Report about making Greater Manchester Autism Friendly. 
· CH asked everyone to have a read at it and if they have anything to feedback to let her know or to contact Mari.  
· Greater Manchester Consortium are undertaking an Adult Services stocktake which is prior to the DOH self-assessment framework that will be coming out later this year.  There will be some work which needs to be done and CH will contact different teams for their input.  The overall aim of the stocktake work is for each locality to work at people having the same access to services regardless of where they live.
Parent meeting talking about Opal Action together grant.  Could get them to come and talk about it at a future meeting.

	Next meeting:
Wednesday 9th May 2018 10am – 12pm 
Lees Suite , Civic Centre  
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Making Greater Manchester Autism Friendly event 7th December- Report

“Making GM Autism Friendly- where everyone achieves their potential in a safe and supportive environment” delegate on the day

1. Background

In his manifesto for the mayoral election, Andy Burnham committed to making Greater Manchester ‘autism friendly’. 



On 7th December 2017, the Greater Manchester Autism Consortium (GMAC), which is funded by statutory services in Greater Manchester and run by the National Autistic Society, held an event to look at what would need to happen to make Greater Manchester Autism friendly.

Around 140 people attended the event. These included autistic people, family members of autistic people, health, care and education professionals as well as commissioners from across the region.

Attendees heard from a range of different examples of ‘autism friendly’ projects from across the country as well as from the Alzheimer’s Society about their experiences of dementia friendly initiatives. 

Chair of the Greater Manchester Autism Consortium and Director of Adult Social Care in Oldham Mark Warren talked about the work health and social care services across the region were working on to improve outcomes for autistic people. 

Attendees at the event discussed their priorities and views on what needed to happen for Greater Manchester to work towards becoming an autism friendly area. 

The event was opened and closed by the Mayor Andy Burnham. 

2. Summary of the discussions 



What should be priorities?

In the discussion groups, there were wide ranging discussions about the key challenges facing autistic children and adults across Greater Manchester. Full notes of all of the discussions are included in Appendix 1.



The following issues came up time and again and have therefore been identified as key priorities to make Greater Manchester ‘autism friendly’:

· Inclusion: ensure autistic people are driving the change by involvement in training and in monitoring the change as it happens. 

· Awareness and understanding: mayoral leadership of a public awareness project would help ensure across Greater Manchester everyone sees it as their responsibility and know how to be more supportive of autistic people in the community.

· Training: develop a programme of activity to make sure training is embedded across public services

· Accessibility of services/support: make sure social services staff are trained in autism, quality services are available and preventative services and support available for those not eligible for statutory services 

· Transport: ensure autistic people are eligible for bus passes and concessionary travel, train transport staff to make reasonable adjustments and make travel training more widely available.  

· Employment: make sure that employers are autism aware

· Housing: develop a range of options and training for staff in housing services

How to make it happen

The following were common suggestions in the groups for what might need to be in place to make change happen: 

· Make sure there is clear leadership and accountability for the project and that a stakeholder group of autistic people and family members is overseeing it

· Developing a programme of public awareness raising across GM, the development of an autism friends model (building on the Bury project and the learning from the dementia friends work) and rolling out a GM autism friendly award building on The National Autistic Society’s Autism Friendly Award.

· Establishment of a one stop shop that would make it easier for autistic people and family members to navigate the system and professionals to know where to go to get information and training 

· Establishment of a GM-wide recognised  alert cards and/or ‘reasonable adjustments’ passport that individuals can use with public services

3. Feedback from Andy Burnham

Following the feedback from the discussions, Andy Burnham said:

· As a devolved function, there was a clear opportunity for him to take action on transport

· On employment, understanding of autism could be built into the employers charter

· He agreed with the idea of a GM autism friendly award for public spaces and mainstream services 

· There was clearly work to be done across the public sector and more widely to improve training in autism and to make it mandatory for some

· He would work with colleagues on issues that weren’t devolved, such as education

He also said that he would take a report with recommended next steps on Autism Friendly Greater Manchester to the Public Services Reform Board. This is where the police, fire service housing services, councils and the DWP meet to discuss issues from across the region. The mayor will ask those agencies to sign up to embedding this work across their work plans. It was agreed that he would take representatives from the event to this meeting and plan another event for later in the year to report back on progress. 

4. Next Steps

GMAC are developing a framework to take forward a number of the tasks identified above. Some of this will be carried out under the GM Autism Strategy work which is currently underway. There will be various events/ questions we will be asking you and others to help us shape this over the coming months so watch this space. 
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Update on Greater Manchester Autism Consortium Project for Partnership Boards and strategy groups and- February 2017

1. Introduction

Since October 2017 we have been working to the new service specification set by the Consortium Steering group members. This means that we are not able to attend every partnership board meeting across Greater Manchester. We now prepare bi-monthly reports for the local partnership boards and groups

2. Autism Friendly Greater Manchester

Our joint event with the Mayor’s office and GMCA took place on the 7th December 2017. It was attended by over 140 people and the feedback about the event was positive. We were very pleased to get a good cross section of stakeholders there including autistic adults, family carers, professionals and politicians and commissioners. Mari has written a report on the day which has been sent to Andy Burnham for comment and then will be made available to attendees. 

3. Reasonable adjustment guides

We have run 4 workshops to develop guidance for different settings on reasonable adjustments to be make for autistic people. We were hoping that the guides will be on the website by the end of January but this has now been postponed to end of February. 

At one of the workshops, it was suggested that it would be helpful if autistic adults could have their own personal list of reasonable adjustments that they could present in different settings. We are considering how to develop this further having had a one off workshop to discuss how we could develop a document for GM.

4. GMAC Advisory groups launched

We have launched two new groups called the GMAC Advisory group for autistic adults and GMAC advisory group for family member and supporters to ensure that there is a much greater participation by people with lived experience in the work of GMAC. We had the first formal meeting of these groups on the 25th January 2018. This one was a joint one between the Autistic adults and family members. 

Meetings will be quarterly and moving around GM. Travel expenses will be paid via an expense form. Each group will be chaired by a paid coordinator drawn from the membership of the groups, we successfully appointed Peter Baimbridge to be the coordinator for Autistic Adults and Julie Porter to be the coordinator for Family members and supporters. The groups will report into the GMAC steering group and be represented there by the Advisory group coordinators

We would love more members as we would like two reps from each area for each group. Below is where we have gaps at present. If you can’t attend every time that is fine but we would like to send you information. Please let Mari know if you are interested on mari.saeki@nas.org.uk

· Adults- Bolton ( 2), Oldham (2), Salford (1), Tameside (2) Trafford (2) and Wigan (2)

· Family members and supporters – Bury (1), Manchester (2), Oldham (2), Rochdale (2), Salford (2). Stockport (2), Tameside (2), Trafford (1) and Wigan (2).

Mari has also made a commitment to cross reference with Confirm and Challenge as well as working with providers of services to work with those who have autism and a learning disability better. Part of this will involve the commissioning of easy read or plain English versions of documents. Mari will be working on this over this year.

5. Other Cross GM work we are currently working on

· Debbie and Jane Forrest are currently writing the carer’s resilience train the trainer session and are looking to run a pilot in early summer 2018. The GM Carer’s Strategy group are also interested in developing a more generic version of this course for roll out across Greater Manchester so Debbie and Mari are in conversation on this.

· The Growing up In Greater Manchester transition resources are now ready to be shared. The resources are now on the website. http://www.autismgm.org.uk/resources-for-families-carers

· We have had the first pilot of the Autism and Transition workshop on the 23rd and 30th January. 17 parents attended and we are now reviewing the days and considering how we can roll out further

· Salfordautism, Mari, Deb Gale (Stockport) and Sally Twist (Oldham) have delivered 3 training days for mental health staff on Pennine inpatient wards. The next set of training days are being planned and will include an environmental audit of the wards by Salford autism

· As part of our work to ensure we are working with a wider group of stakeholders, we have launched a new group called the GMAC stakeholder group. This is mix of professionals, parents and autistic adults who have attended many of our events, co-delivered training or developed material with us. Initially we will just be communication via email with this group and keeping them informed of what is happening in the same way we communicate with the GMAC steering group regularly. 

· We have started working with an Advocacy provider called Together UK based in Rochdale to develop training aimed at Independent Mental Health Advocates. Mari is in the process of putting together the first draft of slides now with a pilot to follow later this year.

· The project are involved with a number of cross GM groups including those on Transforming Care and the GM LD and autism Delivery group. There is a co- production group called Confirm and Challenge that meet around 4 or 5 times a year and the group is coordinated by Pathways Associates. If anyone would like to join this group they are keen for more autistic adults and family members to join the group. If you would like to join the group or find out more about it please contact Lynn: lynn.james-jenkinson@pathwaysassociates.co.uk. 

· There has been a North West Autism Criminal Justice group for a number of years chaired by Clare Hughes the NAS Criminal Justice Manager.  The group held an event to share good practice and information on 22nd November in Preston. We will be having a follow up event in GM during 2018. Slides are available from Mari 

· We are still taking lots of calls from parents, adults with autism and professionals. A newsletter will be published in the early part of 2018 to keep everyone further updated. 

· Our parent workshop group is having a refresh and some top up training over the coming months so we have not organised any more sessions until this is complete. We are looking for parents who might be interested in becoming part of this group so if you would like to be part of a team of parents delivering seminars please contact emma.roberts@nas.org.uk

· The work on scoping out what should be covered by a GM Autism Strategy has started with some meetings and some audits and desk top research by the GMAC team. This will start to pick up momentum as the year progresses and the Advisory group will have a key role in this as well as the GMAC steering group members. We will also be running several stakeholder events later this year.



6. Training

28th February- Social Care assessor’s training Bury

2 Train the trainer course venue TBC and dates TBC

Mari has agreed to jointly chair the Greater Manchester Joint Training Partnership group on Autism training with Kim Doolan from Pathways Associates. This group will have a dual remit of developing GM standards for Autism training and sharing good practice as well as planning training aimed at providers as part of the Transforming Care. If you are involved with training across GM and wish to be part of this group contact mari.saeki@nas.org.uk

The pilot Autism and Mental Capacity Act training took place on Monday 29th January. This course was well received and we hope to plan other sessions across GM. Simon Bickerton who developed this material with us is also going to work on a version aimed at parents and family members as the Autism and Transition workshops highlighted that this is an area of interest to parents too.





Mari Saeki

Project Lead

GMAC

31st January 2018 
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